
Chapter 4 

ORGANIZATION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED 
ON PRIMARY HEALTH CARE 

Reorientation of the health system infrastructure forms the 
bed-rock of national strategies for attaining the goal of 
Health for All by the Year 2000. Since the concept of primary 
health care was defined and given international recognition at 
the Alma-Ata Conference in 1978, primary health care has become 
the main thrust for total health care. Countries in the 
South-East Asia Region have made great efforts to organize 
effective health systems so as to provide efficient and 
universal primary health care. Considerable resources have been 
allocated to the building of health facilities, to the 
strengthening of health infrastructure and to increasing 
coverage, especially of the underserved and unserved areas. 

All countries of the Region have shown growing concern for 
equity and social justice - the two basic principles of primary 
health care - so that health has become a basic right of every 
individual. In reducing gaps between those who have access to 
primary health care and those who do not, priority is given to 
the underserved and unreached populations. Greater emphasis is 
laid on community participation, enabling women and the 
community to be involved in their own economic and health 
developnent . 
In recognizing the importance of intersectoral action for 
health as a key factor for overall socioeconomic development, 
in many countries, formal mechanisms have been introduced, with 
WHO support, for dialogue between health and other allied 



sectors. WHO'S efforts are aimed at ensuring that the use of 
intersectoral action steadily improves not only health but also 
the quality of life of the people. 

Steady progress has been achieved in the distribution, 
organization, management and orientation of a comprehensive 
health system based on primary health care. A Regional 
Conference on Health Development, held in New Delhi in March 
1989, reviewed the progress in the light of the Riga framework. 
It noted that Member Countries were already reviewing their 
targets and policies with a view to accelerating implementation. 
The Conference emphasized the need to develop new ways of 
understanding and facing problems, as well as of identifying 
newer approaches to solve them. 

Coverage through the health infrastructure has increased in 
almost all countries as a result of improvement of the 
management process. Due attention has been paid to the 
development of human resources through training and retraining 
of health workers. 

It is increasingly apparent that the more pressing problems of 
organization of national health systems based on primary health 
care occur close to where people live. Intensification of health 
development in the district has been pursued with commendable 
results. This district health system approach, comprising 
critical areas of primary health care, among others, provides 
for decentralized management responsibilities. Attempts have 
been made to develop adequate supervisory planning and 
management skills among district-level health managers and 
planners in order to strengthen district health systems. 

1. Strengthening of Ministries of Health and Expanding 
Coverage of Health Infrastructure 

Countries in the Region are being supported in improving the 
existing health infrastructure and expanding coverage through 
an epidemiological approach aimed at reaching the underserved 
and unreached population. Activities carried out in the first 
year of the biennium contributed to health development at the 
community and health centre levels and aimed st improving the 
local capacity and quality of health services provided. 

Overall, there has been progress in the implementation of 
primary health care as well as in improving the performance of 
the health infrastructure, particularly at the primary level. 



With the strengthening of the health infrastructure and 
expansion of the PHC activities in the form of various models, 
such as the Mongar project in Bhutan, the Huvsgul Aimak project 
in Mongolia, Posyandu in Indonesia, the Upazila Health Complex 
in Bangladesh, etc., a coverage of 65-70 per cent has been 
achieved. 

Some of the well-known constraints, such as the lack of 
equipment, drugs, transport and other support facilities, poor 
supervision, unequal distribution, inadequate management, and 
inefficient use of resources, still remain. 

WHO has been collaborating with national authorities in enhanc- 
ing their capabilities to plan and manage health programmes 
status at the district level, particularly through training in 
planning and management, so as to help managers at the central 
and district levels play a leadership role. The support also 
involves the development of intersectoral action and community 
participation, as well as of information systems, monitoring 
and evaluation, computerization and systems analysis. 

An interregional meeting on Strengthening Information Support 
for Management of District Health System based on Primary 
Health Care was held in Surabaya, Indonesia, in October 1989. 
The meeting identified the information needs for effective 
management of the district health system, methods and 
technologies for collaboration, and processing and utilization 
of information needed by district managers. 

WHO also supported the referral system at various levels, 
primarily at the first referral level. Workshops for 
strengthening PHC were held in Indonesia and Sri Lanka to 
re-examine the health care delivery systems. 

Fellowships were awarded in hospital administration, nursing 
and medical care, including specialized health care. A 
short-term consultant was assigned to identify hospital 
sanitation problems in hospitals in Indonesia. Realizing the 
need for efficient maintenance, WHO is also providing support 
for nationals to acquire skills in the maintenance and repair 
of equipment. Bangladesh, Myanmar and Sri Lanka have set up 
their own training workshops. 

An intercountry meeting on Strengthening Ministries of Health 
was held in Geneva in March 1990. Bangladesh and Sri Lanka 
participated in this meeting. It was decided to continue with 
the previous activities in Sri Lanka while in Bangladesh a new 
project is planned. 



A Consultative Committee Meeting on PHC Development, held in 
Geneva in Aprll 1990, reviewed country experiences in PHC 
implementation, options for financing PHC implementation, and 
increasing the sustainability of PHC in the 1990s. It emerged 
in the meeting that the main problems in the 1990s will be the 
emerging mega cities with alarming increases of population, 
environmental deterioration, and socioeconomic and political 
problems. National governmenta will have to anticipate these 
problems and take appropriate measures well in time before they 
begin to adversely affect the health of the people. 

2. District Health System Intensification of Action 
Programe for Primary Health Care 

As part of the process for intensifying health development in 
defined geographical areas, such as districts, efforts are 
being made by countries, with technical support from WHO, for 
the development of an effective district health system. 

Based on the experience of projects in this area and the 
recommendation of the Regional Committee for South-East Asia 
for recommending intensification of primary health care in 
these manageable geographical units, a UNDP-funded project 
"Intensification of Action Programme for Primary Health Care" 
was launched in January 1987 in 21 districts of the countries 
of the Region. The main objective of this project is to develop 
a system of decentralized health care management at the 
district level through coordination among national ministries/ 
institutes, primary health care programmes, NGOs and district 
authorities, concentrating on four major elements of PHC, viz. 
immunization, diarrhoea1 diseases control, respiratory diseases 
and essential drugs, within the framework of plans of action. 

Following the guidelines prepared by the Regional Office, 
baseline surveys have been completed and national and district 
work plans developed in sli the countries. A regional, 
integrated learning module, prepared by the Regional Office, 
has been sent to the countries for use in training health 
managers, supervisors and workers in the project districts. 
Workshops for health managers were held in Bangladesh, Bhutan, 
India, Indonesia, Mongolia, Myanmar, Nepal, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand. In-service training of health workers and health 
supervisors have also been conducted using the integrated 
learning module. Training in laboratory diagnosis in the 
control of diarrhoea1 diseases and acute respiratory infections 
have been completed in Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Indonesia, 



Mongolia, Sri Lanks and Thailand. NGOs, especially women's 
organizations, are closely involved in project implementation 
in Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Indonesia, Mongolia, Myanmar, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand. 

Fellowships and study tours were provided for training in 
epidemiological surveillance, drug analysis and diagnostic 
techniques. To overcome bottlenecks that impede the delivery of 
health services, assistance was provided in the form of 
equipment and supplies. With a view to developing a system of 
decentralized management district-level health managers and 
planners have been trained in supervisory management and 
planning skills. 

A new UNDP project "Strengthening Medical Care Facilities in 
Districts", especially designed for the least developed 
countries, is awaiting UNDP approval. The objective of this 
project is to improve the delivery of medical care at district 
and peripheral health centres. The duration of the project is 
three years. The expected outcome at the end of the project is 
an optimal level of health care delivery through improved 
functioning of medical care facilities. 

3. Intersectoral Action for Health 

In many countries, mortality and morbidity have been reduced 
through both improved health infrastructure and appropriate 
sectoral policies, with consequent improvement in overall socio- 
economic conditions. Intersectoral coordination and formulation 
of policiea is a prerequisite for achieving Health For All. WHO 
has continued to facilitate the dialogue between health and 
other relevant sectors by supporting and strengthening mecha- 
nisms for intersectoral coordination for health development. 

As a follow-up of the Inter-agency Regional Conference on Health 
Development, held in New Delhi, March 1989, a Regional Symposium 
on the Implications of Public Policy on Health Status and 
Quality of Life was organized jointly by WHO headquarters, the 
Regional Office and the Indian Institute of Management, 
Bangalore, in Bangalore, India. Three important areas were dealt 
with, namely: urbanization, covering housing and slums; indust- 
rialization, covering occupational health and child labour; and 
agricultural development, covering irrigation and pesticides. 

The emerging health problems resulting from urbanization, 
industrialization and agricultural development, including 



agro-industries, are assuming increasing importance and should 
be the subject of future workshops of WHO and countries. 

A mechanism for intersectoral collaboration has been developed 
in Mongolia through which it is now possible to provide primary 
health care to various groups of population. The Great People's 
Khural, the Council of Ministers, and the State Planning 
Committee play coordinating roles in intersectoral actions. The 
Aimak Council of People's Deputies and its Executive Committee 
collaborate at the highest level in providing primary health 
care to the population of the aimak. 

Multisectoral National Health Committees, headed by the 
Minister for Health or Minister of Interior or analogous policy 
makers, have been formed in Sri Lanka, Myanmar, Indonesia and 
Thailand with the Director-General or Deputy Ministers from 
Ministries of Agriculture and Forest, Planning and Finance, 
Education, Industry, Trade, Cooperative and Social Welfare, 
etc. as members. This high-level body, amongst other bodies, 
acts in an advisory and coordinating capacity and takes 
policy decisions relating to health and socioeconomic 
development. 

One of the major achievements of the Mongar project in Bhutan 
was the interlinking of all levels involved through the 
formation of intralintersectoral committees at district, block 
and village levels. It succeeded in achieving almost total 
coverage by the PHC elements in spite of the difficult terrain. 

In Chagalnaya Upazila, Feni district, Bangladesh, an analytical 
study funded by WHO was conducted to identify options to be 
pursued for improving health and the quality of life of the 
people as an integral part of the efforts to develop inter- 
sectoral action to meet the basic minimum needs. Support was 
also provided for conducting workshops to evolve plans for PHC 
intensification, with multisectoral participation, in Sreepur 
and Kalihati Upazilas in Dhaka Division. 

Indonesia and Thailand have been implementing primary health 
care with the support of community participation and inter- 
sectoral action. They are now embarking on policy formulation 
in other sectors with a view to reducing the negative impact on 
health. Progress in the development of primary health care was 
slower than what it would have been had the mechanism for plan- 
ning, as suggested by the National Rural Development Committee, 
been implemented. Thailand is now stressing environmental 
issues, drug abuse addicts and AIDS, while Indonesia is dealing 
more with urban issues and how to reach the unreached. 



4. C m i t y  Participation 

Decentralization of management and administration, including 
development programmes, has been further taken from the district 
level down to the block level. Block Development Committees are 
being formed to facilitate community participation. Farmers and 
village volunteer health workers are trained to work in close 
collaboration with communities under the supervision of Block 
Committees. Trained voluntary village health workers are now 
available to provide health care in their respective communities 
situated in difficult and inaccessible, remote areas in Bhutan 
and India. 

Training of community health volunteers, selected on a 
neighbourhood basis, was initiated in Bangladesh. Nearly 
two-thirds of the selected volunteers were women, reflecting a 
social change at the village level. These selected volunteers, 
besides making home visits and promoting healthy lifestyles, 
also organize village health posts for monthly delivery of 
integrated packages with community participation. 

WHO supports the training of ten-households health workers and 
their trainers in Myanmar, who are key persona for constant 
motivation of families, while in Indonesia the emphasis is on 
strengthening Posyandu and development of ten-household units. 

WHO is supporting the expansion of the Revolving Community Drug 
Cooperative Scheme in Nepal. During 1989-1990 it was expanded 
to two districts each in the Central and Western Regions. 

WHO also supported two national workshops in Indonesia on 
Development of Community Health Fund programmes, which dealt 
with the mobilization of community resources on health care 
financing, formulation of community resources, operational 
,guidance on Dana Sehat (community health fund) implementation, 
and improving the coordination mechanism and management aspects 
of Dana Sehat. Similar workshops were also conducted at the 
district level in four provinces. A workshop on community 
participation in the transmigration area was also conducted 
with the participation of health and related sectors from the 
central level. 

Five fellowships for studying community participation, with 
emphasis on health insurance schemes and community health 
funding programmes, were arranged. 

In Sri Lanka, the Jana Saviya movement, with its multisectoral 
development programme for the "poorest of the poor" is carried 



out through a mechanism of reaching a consensus within the 
community. The health sector component, known as Suva Saviya, 
deals with primary health care as a practical approach to 
making essential health care available to identified families 
in an acceptable and affordable way, with full participation of 
the community in hamlets. 

A meeting of the WHO Study Group on Community Involvement in 
Health Management was held in Geneva in 1989. Participants from 
the South-East Asia Region were India and Thailand. 

5 .  Urban Primary Health Care 

In November 1989, an Interregional Meeting on City Health : The 
Challenge of Social Justice, was held in Karachi, Pakistan. 
Health administrators and Mayors of Bangkok, Bombay, Colombo, 
and Jakarta participated from the South-East Asia Region. 

The Symposium on the Implications of Public Policy on Health 
Status and Quality of Life in Bangalore, 1989, laid stress on 
housing and urban slums, and suggested policy options. Urban 
health cannot be undertaken by the health sector alone and an 
intersectoral strategy is called for. 

WHO is supporting countries in developing strategies and 
appropriate technology among the Member Countries. It is 
providing support to Thailand in various projects such as the 
application of a PHC development model in low income urban 
communities. A film, entitled "Quality of Life at Hua Rod Chak 
Tuk Dang", using Basic Minimum Needs as material, was 
developed. WHO also provided support for the community 
financing scheme through urban health cards. The health cards 
input was implemented in Thippanent and Rahang. It is 
encouraging that NGOs and associations in various fields are 
taking a positive interest in urban areas of India. 



Community Health Workers 
Community health workers are playlng a lead~ng role in providing health care to the masses in 
the Member countries 



Nutrition 
Nutrition monitoring and surveillance activities are being continuously promoted in the 
Region. 

Oral Health 
Education and promotion of oral health are vital tools in the programmeon prevention of 
dental caries. 


